York University
Faculty of Graduate Studies’
Council Meeting
February 6, 2020
Minutes
Thursday, February 6, 2020
3:00 p.m.
N940 Ross Building (Dr. Robert Everett Senate Chamber)
Present:	A. Akyol, N. Aminnejad, M. Becker, E. Chakkour, A. Chauhan, S. Cunningham, R. da Silva Gorman, N. Davila, S. Gabriele, K. Gicas, L. Gilbert, L. Goldring, M. Gordon, G. Grau, J. Hadlaw, M. Hayward (Secretary), S. Hepburn, L. Kamenitz, G. Kernerman, P. Ki, T. Kirchner, A. Kosavic, T. Loebel (Dean), A. Luong, W. Moir, V. Muccilli, S. Murchison, M.C. Pioffet, S. Pisana, M.M. Schiff (Recording Secretary), T. Shanahan, P. Tabasi Nejad, A.M. Tarc (Chair), A. Tucker, S. Warwick, Y. Weima, I. Weldon, P. Wood, M. Zryd, D. Zwick
Guests:	S. Childs, A. El Masri, V. Gengatharan, R. Smith,
Regrets:	C. Chaufan, C. Ehrlich, R. Grant, M.H.K. Hassan, A. Hudson, M.-C. Leps, S. Martin, A. Mitchell, O. Onder, Y. Rasmoul, K. Valihora, J. Zemans
1.  Welcome and Chair’s Remarks
Chair Aparna Mishra Tarc welcomed members of Council to the meeting.  She read this Indigenous acknowledgment:
“York University respectfully acknowledges our presence on the traditional territory of Indigenous Nations including the Wendat, Haudenosaunee (Iroquois), and Anishinaabe, and that this territory is the subject of the Dish With One Spoon Covenant and Wampum between the Haudenosaunee Confederacy, the Three Fires Confederacy (the Ojibwe, Odawa, and Pottawatomie), and allied nations to peaceably share and care for the resources in and around the Great Lakes. As a result of the Toronto Purchase, the protection and management of the land is now shared with the present generation of inhabitants of Toronto and, as Métis Elder Duke Redbird reminds us, ‘remembering always that we never own the land but rather borrow its use from our children.’”
Andrea Kosavic, Associate Librarian, announced that York Libraries would conduct a town hall regarding the library space renovation project, on February 24, 2020, 1:00 p.m., 503 Scott Library.  Dean Tom Loebel noted that it would be useful for Faculty of Graduate Studies members to attend in order to voice their desires for graduate needs in a renovated library building.
https://www.library.yorku.ca/web/about-us/news-exhibits/scott-library-master-space-plan/
2. Canadian Graduate and Professional Student Survey
[bookmark: _Hlk32328614]Presentation with Stephen E. Childs, Senior Institutional Analyst - Surveys & Special Projects, Office of Institutional Planning & Analysis; and Richard Smith, Director, Institutional Research, Reporting & Analysis, Office of Institutional Planning & Analysis
[bookmark: _GoBack]Guests Stephen Childs and Richard Smith from the Office of Institutional Planning & Analysis presented the most recent results of the CGPPS satisfaction survey.  Respondents review why they undertook graduate studies; how satisfied they are with their studies; and how they view opportunities for professional skills development, research and presentations and publications; they rate satisfaction with supervision, financial support, the quality of resources, social life, academic opportunities, and study obstacles.  The data was compared with Canada, Ontario, CUBC, and different university groups.  The presenters stressed that “OIPA can connect York results to administrative data.”  While York graduate students are less satisfied with their quality of life, they are generally pleased with their supervisors and would mostly choose the same field of study and the same supervision if they were to restart their graduate or professional career again.  There are somewhat lower numbers for obstacles to academic success at York.  York Libraries scored very well; student governments and the York bookstore did not score as highly; the financial aid office, housing and career services, food services, and transportation were areas which could be improved upon.
Chair Aparna Mishra Tarc thanked Stephen Childs and Richard Smith for this update.
3.  York International:  Internationalization Strategy
Consultation
Issue Paper [URL] Direct: ‘York University:  Globally Minded and Globally Engaged’:  Towards an integrated strategy and framework for internationalization and global engagement | Issue Paper for Community Consultation (URL/.pdf)
Guests:  Vinitha Gengatharan, Executive Director, York International; and Amira El Masri, Special Projects Officer, York International
York University is undertaking consultations about its internationalization and global engagement strategy.  York International’s Executive Director Vinitha Gengatharan and Special Projects Officer Amira El Masri addressed Council on behalf of the President’s Council on Internationalization and Globalization.  The underlying Issue Paper states that “Higher education institutions around the world and in Canada are rapidly adopting strategic approaches towards internationalization to advance their core mission; reflect their institutional values; and enhance their research and scholarship, teaching and learning, and service and capacity building.”  With respect to “Emerging Themes” for this engagement, the paper cites:  global outlook and fluency; the international student experience; the global nature of research, grand challenges and talent development; and the global research and profile.  
Dean Tom Loebel asked about best methods to bring international students into graduate programs.  Ms Gengatharan welcomed more discussion of the international student experience, and mechanisms that enable international research collaborations that York could adopt.  Councillor Detlev Zwick discussed the Schulich School of Business perspective.  Councillor Patricia Wood talked about drawing more students from Africa, Latin America and the Middle East.  Councillor Sydney Cunningham reported that York International has 2 new immigration advisors and one who supports post-doctoral fellows;  graduate students should be aware of the services available.  Chair Aparna Mishra Tarc discussed initiatives within the Faculty of Education.  The Chair thanked Ms Gengatharan and Ms El Masri.
4. Minutes of Previous Meeting (December 5, 2019) (.docx)
Minutes from the December 5, 2019, meeting were approved.
5.  Business Arising from the Minutes
There was no business arising from the minutes.
6. Dean's Remarks and Discussion
Dean Tom Loebel reminded councillors that York University has a new information site for those seeking updates about COVID-19.  The site includes FAQs and travel advisories.
https://coronavirus.info.yorku.ca/
7. Proposed Graduate Program in Management in India
Approved January 8, 2020, by the FGS Academic Planning & Policy Committee
* * *   F o r   A p p r o v a l  * * *
Proposal to offer Management program in India [MMGT] (.docx) | Original MMGT proposal (.docx)
Councillor Detlev Zwick, who also serves on FGS Academic Planning & Policy Committee and as Associate Dean of Schulich School of Business, introduced this item to Council.  The proposal involves offering existing and Master of Management study, a successful program offered at York, at the Schulich School of Business’ Hyderabad campus in India.  That is, the proposal only involves an additional location for the program of study.  Schulich faculty members already teach at the MBA offered by Schulich in India. 
It was moved, seconded, and CARRIED, unanimously,
“that the proposed Graduate Program in Management in India (Faculty of Graduate Studies) be APPROVED.”
8.  Major Modifications
Approved January 8, 2020, by the FGS Academic Planning & Policy Committee
* * *   F o r   A p p r o v a l  * * *
Graduate Program in Law Part-Time LLM
Part-Time LLM in Financial Law specialization
Change in name from Banking & Financial Services Law specialization to Financial Law
Change in degree requirements to add 2 mandatory 3.0 courses (.pdf)
Curriculum maps: Foundational & Banking | Bankruptcy | All remaining courses (.docx)
Law Professional LLM learning objectives (.docx)
Graduate Program in Law Part-Time LLM
Deletion of Part-Time LLM in Bankruptcy & Insolvency Law specialization (.docx)
(Guest:  Ebony Rose, Assistant Director)
Chair Tarc asked Ms Ebony Rose, Assistant Director, to introduce this item.  Ms Rose briefly discussed changes to the part-time LLM offerings.  Demand has increased, and the Part-Time LLM proposes to update and improve this area of study.  It was moved, seconded, and CARRIED, unanimously,
“that the major modification proposed by the Graduate Program in Law Part-Time LLM (Faculty of Graduate Studies) be APPROVED,”
“and further that the Bankruptcy in Law specialization in the Graduate Program in Law Part-Time LLM (Faculty of Graduate Studies) be CLOSED.”
9.  Changes in Degree Requirements
Approved January 8, 2020, by the FGS Academic Planning & Policy Committee
* * *   F o r   A p p r o v a l  * * *
Graduate Program in Psychology
Change in clinic hours in Clinical Developmental Area (.doc) | Learning objectives (.docx)
Councillor Katherine Gicas introduced this item to Council on behalf of the graduate program director who was not available.  The program, she stated, is catching up to the initiative of students who undertake clinic hours.  It was moved, seconded, and CARRIED, unanimously,
“that the changes in degree requirements proposed by the Graduate Program in Psychology (Faculty of Graduate Studies) be APPROVED.”
10. Changes in Faculty Regulations
Approved January 8, 2020, by the FGS Academic Planning & Policy Committee
* * *   F o r   A p p r o v a l  * * *
Changes to Leaves of Absence Policy (.docx)
Associate Dean Mark Hayward introduced this Faculty regulation change to Council.  FGS proposes the elimination of specific leave of absence fees.  York is the only university in Ontario charging graduate students for maternity and paternity leaves.  Regulations are to be aligned between petitions and appeals.  As well, the proposed changes will clarify resources available to students on leave.  In reply to a question, Dean Tom Loebel replied that approval for such leaves remains at the Faculty of Graduate Studies level.  Language for submission by students was clarified and will be revised in the proposed regulation, to confirm that submissions are made to programs, and then in turn to the Faculty.
It was moved, seconded, and CARRIED, unanimously,
“that changes in Faculty regulations proposed by the Faculty of Graduate Studies be APPROVED.”
11. Curriculum Changes
Approved December 10, 2019, by the FGS Academic Planning & Policy Committee’s Academic Affairs Subcommittee, and received for information by the FGS Academic Planning & Policy Committee on January 8, 2020
Councillors were invited to view these documents by contacting M. Michael Schiff, Coordinator, Faculty Governance.  The items were received for information.
* * *   F o r   I n f o r m a t i o n   * * *
Graduate Program in English
New Course Proposals
English 6580 3.0:  “South Asian Diaspora:  Literary Journeys”
English 6993 3.0:  “Transatlantic Literary Tourism:  Eighteenth Century to the Digital Age”
Graduate Program in Financial Accountability
New Course Proposals
Financial Accountability 6555 3.0:  “Regulation of Canadian Banking, Clearing and Payment Systems”
Financial Accountability 6886 3.0:  “Governance and Regulation of Privacy”
Graduate Program in Humanities
New Course Proposal
Humanities 6317 3.0:  “Publishing Humanities Scholarship in the Digital Era”
Graduate Program in Psychology
Change in Course Title
Psychology 6256 3.0:  from “Principles of Neural Coding” to “Computational Neuroscience” 
Graduate Program in Social & Political Thought
New Course Proposal
Social & Political Thought 6402 3.0:  “Race, Psyche and Sexuality in Psychoanalytic Perspective”
Graduate Program in Socio-Legal Studies
New Course Proposal
Socio-Legal Studies 6013 3.0:  “Socio-Legal Issues Regarding Hate Crime and Hate Speech”
12.  Senate Synopsis
* * *   F o r   I n f o r m a t i o n   * * *
Summary of Senate meeting of November 28, 2019, December 12, 2019, and January 23, 2020 (URL/.pdf)
The Senate summaries were received for information.
13. Other Business
There was no other business.
14. Adjournment
The meeting adjourned at 4:37 p.m.
